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adl s UNITED STATES
! | NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION
o WASHINGTON, D.C. 20555

July 11, 1985

NOTE TO: Don Lanham, RECSB
FROM: Bob Capra, DHFS
SUBJECT: LETTER TO E. R. FREDERICK OF JULY 10, 1985

As we discussed yesterday over the phone. There were
two problems with the subject letter. First, I received
a note that we had not indicated POR on the official
record copy. I have corrected that by addina PDR,

LPDR and Doc:<t No. 50-289 on the distribution list.
The corrected copy is attached.

The second problem was that when the document was sent
out (including the copy that went to Central Files)
Enclosures 2 and 3 (two transcripts) were not included.
We fixed that by sending .nother letter to Frederick,
with - copies to the service list, vesterday with the
transcriots enclosed. A copy of this letter is also
attached.

NOTE: 1 have included all three enclosures with
your copy of the July 10, 1985 letter so
you have a complete copny even thouah the
other people with aet Enclosures 2 & 3
separately,

If you have any questions, please call me at
X-24821. Sorry for all the confusion.

7

Bob Capra
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commenced,

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA
NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

INVESTIGATIVE INTERVIEW
OF

CRAIG C. FAUST

Killian & Gephart
216~-218 Pine Street

Harrisburg, Pennsylvania

Wednesday, January 30, 1985

The Investigative Irterview of CRAIG C. FAUST

bursuant to notice, at 12:18 p.m.
BEFORE:

William T. Russell, Deputy Director
Division of Human Factors Safety
Office cf Nuclear Reactor Regulation
U. S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
Washington, D. C. 20555

Robert A. Capra, Serior Program Manager
Staff of Executive Director for Operations
Office of Nuclear Reactor Regulation

U. S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
Washington, D. C. 20555

Smith B. Gephart, Esquire
216-218 Pine Street
Harrisburg, Pennsylvania

Harry H. Voigt, Esqguire

LeBoeuf, Lamb, Leiby & MacRae
1333 New Hampshire Avenue, N. W.
Washington, D. C. 20036
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PROCEEDINGS

(12:18 p.m.)
MR. RUSSELL: I have asked that a second
transcript be started. The date is January 30th. The time
is 12:18.
By way of opening this, I would like to read
a statement from NUREG 680, Sapplement 5, concerning the
change in operator testimony during the GPU versus B&W law

suit trial.

This statement is on page 1ll1-8. The Office of

Investigations -- Investigation, identified conflicting

testimony and statements by Frederick concerning his involvement

in the inclusion of HPI actuation at 0541 in the Licensees

sequence of events.

Whether Frederick was silent and never challenged

the inclusion of HEPI actuation at 0541, as he testified during

the OI investigation and trial, or whether he insisted on
including HPI actuation at 0541, as circumstantial evidence
and testimony of cthers indicates, cannot be resolved on the
basis of evidence developed by OI to date.

You were on Mr. Frederick's shift on the day
of the accident, when the concerns with respect to an 0541
HPI actuation would have occurred, if it did.

We have reason to believe that that is an

extremely unlikely event, based upon a very detailed
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reconstruction after the fact, vhich we also documented in
this report.

There were studies by GPU, studies by Baw,
for GPU. There were independent studies done by NRC
consultants, and by the NRC. Our conclusion was that if it
did occur, it only occurred for an extremely short period
of time, and based upon everything we have seen, we even think
a short full manual high pressure injection actuation was
extremely unlikely.

What I would like to do now is to walk through
the exhibits, and some of the statements which resulted in that
particuiar event being included to get your comment to attempt
to resolve the apparent conflict in testimony concerning Mr.
Frederick.

MR. CAPRA: Do understand that we are not trying
to go back and revisit the issue of whether, in fact, there
was or was not HPI actuation at 0541. What we are trying to
clear up is the role that Mr. Frederick played in the initial
inclusion of that in the sequence of events. When you thought

that that occurred. Do you understand?

MR. CAPRA: Let me give you something first that
might help as we follow along. Everything I am going to show
you has come out of the 0OI investigation of operator change

in testimony.




There are many exhibits in here. So, to
us walk through scme of these -- I don't intend to go

all of them, and give you essentially a chronological

of exhibits that appear in this particular report. Chroncligical

meaning chronological on the date that they happened, or the 5
date of the exhibit itself.

You start at the very top. This happens to show
the exhibit number also. With some of the original documents
that caused the inclusior of the 0541 HPI actuation into the
sequence of events. And then later on, beginning I believe
with Exhibit 44, the rest of those exhibits are all statements
of people taken during the investigation itself, about what they
knew about the seguence of things that had Lappened to %ry to
resolve the issue of whether or not there was any undue
influence on you gentlemen, either the B&W litigation, to try
to get -- to induce you to change your mind about the HPI
actuation after it became an issue.

The thing that I have not included in here, which
is on a separate sheet, is -- this is a chronological listing
of the exhibits that involved Mr. Zewe, yourself, and Mr,
Frederick as far as statements and when they were made,.

For example, in the OI Report, there are exhibits
which =-- beginning on April 2lst 1979, where you made statements
to Mr. Marsh, Mr. Hunter, and Mr. Jackson, who were members of

the I&E TMI investigation team, and there were some statements
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that you made on September 19, 1979, in a taped interview
before Mr. Keaton.

Then there are some excerpts from your deposition
associated with the GPU versus BiéW law suit, and then finally,

. gy

there is your OI interview on May 9th, 1984, regarding this

particular investigation report.

MR. RUSSELL: I would like to include into the
record at this point that the Sta®f did  conclude in NUREG 0680,
Supplement 5, that there was not improper influence on the |
part of the Company to influence operators to change their
testimony.

MR. CAPRA: The first exhibit I want to show
you happens to be from the B&W litigation that was markred
B&W Exhibit 283, which is an excerpt from the annotated
sequence of events dated May 10th, 1979, Revision 0.

And I think you testified that the handwriting
up there fully initiated HPI was, in fact, your handwriting.

WITNESS: Right. It looks like my printing.

MR. CAPRA: Let me go through some of these
first. The next exhibit is B&W Exhibit 666, which is a
memorandum from Gary Miller to the data reduction group,
care of Tom Van Witbeck, dated May 2lst 1979, in which he
said that the commenﬁs contained in this particular document
were comments that were generated as a result of PORC meeting,

that is P-O-R-C -- PORC meetings that were held on !May l4th,
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l16th and 17th, 197%, in which the document showed that PORC
attendees, among others, were yourself, Mr. Frederick, and Mr.
Zewe,

And this particular document shows that as a

result of the PORC meeting, there was an event that was added

to the sequence of events. It is written in here. I am not

sure how you pronounce his name, 'Bezilla?’

manually initiated full HPI.

r

By Mr. Bezilla, the PORC secretary. Operators !
|

WITNESS: These are just his notes.

MR. CAPRA: They are his notes, but as PORC |
secretary. That is just an excerpt of what was submitted \ndér:
a cover memo from Mr. Miller.

If you recall, these PORC meetings -- the purpose
of the meeting was to go over with individuals, inclucing the
operating staff, the segquence of events that had been generated
by Mr. Van Witbeck's team, is that correct?

WITNESS: Yes.

MR. CAPRA: The next exhibit is B&W A89, which
again is an extruct of the sequence of events. This one
happens to be Revision 1, dated -- I Lelieve it is July 16,
1979, July 14, 1979. It was determined during the inveltigatidn
that the particular comments that were made on this annotated |
sequence of events were the comments of Bob Long, and beside

the entry where it says, 'operators manually initiated high
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pressure injection,' again we are talking about the same time
period. In Mr. Long's handwriting there is: 'Zewe, Faust and
Frederick insists this is the case.'

WITNESS: All right.

MR. CAPRA: Again, Mr. Long has testified those

comments -- the handwriting is his.

WITNESS: Sounds like the flow going up hill right

now .,

MR. CAPRA: Pardon?

WITNESS: I shouldn't have said that. I just

said it sounds like the flow is going up hill right now.

MR. CAPRA: Okay. Again, this is another memo
from Gary Miller, which is dated July 13, 1979. It is
identified as B&W Exhibit 754 or 759, I am not positive.

Again, it is a copy of the annotaced sequence of
events, Revision 1, the same copy that we just looked at that
belonged to Mr. Long, only Mr. Zewe has testified that the
comments made on this particular document are his. And his
comments show he has written in here, because it was not
included: '1:40 - 45,' -~ which is the time after the
accident occurred, not cleck time -- ‘operators manually
initiated full HPI prior to tripping pumps.' W. Zewe. And
then in parenthesis, it says: Previously comment.

Implying that he had made that comment before.

WITNESS: All right.
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MR. CAFRA: And it was not included.

WITNESS: Okay.

MR. CAPRA: Now, this is a copy of the final
technical data report that was submitted to the NRC, which
forwarded the final version of the annotated sequence of
events, the release date of this particular document wa:
February 6, 1981.

On page 41 of this document, it shows that
at 0141, or 0541 clock time, operators manually initiated
the safety injection portion of engineered safety feature

trains A and B, to supply additional cooling water to the

reactor core.
. I goes on after that. PBut that il the portion
I wanted for you to look at. Now, in the right hand column
it indicates the source by which all this material was
included in the sequence of events. It lists as reference
why this particular item was entered into the seguence.

It lists reference 7, 8-D, and 9-D. You can
go back and look at the list of references that have been
inclucded here.

Reference 7 is a memo from Mr. Van Witbeck
regarding TMI-2 operating staff, PORC comments =-- there is
a whole punched right through the word I am trying to read, so

I am not sure exactly what it says, but essentially Mr. Van

Whitbeck has testified that he wrote a memo after the PORC
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minutes himself, in which comments were included.

That memo itself has never been retrieved, to
the best of my knowledge. At least it wasn't during this
investigation. We were never able to come up with a copy
of that memo. So one of the references is not available.

The other references that were used are
reference 8.D and 9.D. 8.D is an interview of Ed Frederick,
dated March 30, 1979, and April 6, 1979. They are two
separate interviews.

And reference 9.D is an interview with Ed
Frederick dated April 23rd, 1979.

WITNESS: Okay.

MR. CAPRA: Are any of these documents that

I have just shown you that you haven't seen before?

WITNCSS: I don't remember. He didn't list it =-=-

MR. CAPRA: You mean the references?

WITNSSS: Yeah.

MR. CAPRA: Do you agree that is what it says?

WITNESS: All it is doing is doing what I

initially started. I thought HPI injection occurred at that

point, and I wanted it in there =-- not only I -- but I feel

like I am the guy that initiated it, wanted it in there.

And Bill was following it up.

MR. CAPRA: Okay. What we have just gone over

is, to the best of our knowledge, the only written record
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associated with how this particular item was incorporated

into the sequence of events. Notes from people who participated

in meetings.

There is subsequently a voluminous amount of
testimony about those same few exhibits. And the purpose of
going through the exhibits was to get that on the record
so that we can now discuss scme of the background on them.

WITNESES: Okay. Do you want me to go_ through

any of Bill Zewe's testimony?

MR. CAPRA: No. This is a -- I gave you a
copy of various =-- chronological listing of your testimony.
What this is is a summary of -- that I prcﬁarﬁd of your
testimony associated with all of these parcicular documents.

If we start at the very beginning with the first
interview that covered this subject matter, it was on
April 21st 1979, with the I4E investigation team; Mr. Marsh,
Hunter, and Jackson.

If we look at page 48 and 49, which I will show
you in just a minute, okay, you make a statement -- this is
from: 'Something else I woull like to emphasize is that
just prior to stopping those pumps, we did reinitiate -- we
hit high pressure injection just prior to stopping the pumps.

I don't know if that was brought up before. It
should be, though.'

Do you recall that particular statement?
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1 WITNESS: I have seen it before. I mean, it is

2 i me "

3| MR. CAPRA: Then again, on pages 50 and 51, you
4| say -- again indicated that -- again you indicated that they
S| manually initiated ESS safety injection at a thousand gallons
6| per minute; 250 gallons per loop. I think you have there

7| page 50.

8 I think you make the statement here the reason

9 for the initiation was that you had voids in the loops, and

10l you were trying to establish natural circulation.

n WITNESS: This is a later one cight?

12 MR. CAPRA: Pardon me? No, this is the same

13| interview. ' .

4 MR. RUSSELL: This is the April 21, '79% interview.
15 WITNESS: This is where I am saying I was using =--

———————————————————— ———

16 || when I say, 'voids,' I don't think I was actually using that

17|| term back before tne accident.

18 MR. CAPRA: I understand that. You have testified
19 to that, and I think we will cover it later that that was not
20| a term that was in your vocabulary at the time of the accident.
21|/ That it was a term that was picked up and utilized by yourself,
22| the NRC, and everybody else after the accident.
23 MR. RUSSELL: It is, however, prior to the PORC

{ 24 | meeting.

Ace-Fecers! Reporwrs, Inc.
2 WITNESS: Right. This one is.
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MR. RUSSELL: That is correct.

WITNESS: I need to be =--

MR. RUSSELL: We are going over in great detail
the chronological development of this. It is important to get
them in the right time frame, at least as I have read the
various investigations and other information. We are somewhat
setting the stage right now, so if it takes us a while to get
through it, bear with us. We will shortly be to the new
questions.

WITNESS: Okay.

MR. CAPRA: Also on this particular interview, you |

state that Mr. Frederick initiated HPI, while Faust tripped

the pumps.

WITNESS: Okay. You want me to expound on that,

do you? You have to watch whet I am saying here. When I

say I 'tripped the pumps,' I took two of the pumps off, the

first two.

MR. RUSSELL: Understand that.
MR. CAPRA: I think that will come out later. 1If
you want to clarify that --

WITNESS: I was just wondering if you were going

to ask or not. It might be something to get on more what I

—

actually did, because I was talking rather as a group at times

-=- for a group, instead of myself.

MR. CAPRA: Much of these interviews are also



Ao

10

"

12

13

14

15

16

17

8

19

20

21

22

23

24

@ Reporters, Inc.

25

13

confusing because there was no seguence of events that I am
aware of that you had in front of you, and you will find that
not just yourself, but Mr. Zewe and Mr. Frederick, in going
through this, periods of time are jumped, things are out of
seguence.

You may be talking about turning off the last
two set of pumps, yet in the previous paragraph you may have
been talking about closing the block valve.

It doesn't necessarily follow that the guestions
are in chronological order. Do you want to give me that back:

(Witness hands document to Mr. Capra.)

The next place where you made a statement
associated with this topic is in your interview with Mr.
Keaten, and others. It is part of his investigation of the
accident.

On page 51 and 52. The gist of your statement
there is that you could not recall for sure whether there was
a countdown. However, you remembered some sort of sequence
to turning off the last two pumps after high pressure injection
was initiated.

WITNESS: Right.

MR. CAPRA: And the next thing is your deposition
for the GPU~B&W law suit which took place =-- parts that we
are going to talk about in August =-- August 19, 21st, and 24th,

1982.



10

n

12

13

14

15

16

17

8

19

20

21

22

23

214
! Reporters, 'nc.

14

Pages 525 through 527. As a matter of fact, I

will just give you this whole thing.
(Mr. Capra passes document to witness)
If you look at pages 525 through 527 --

Wl SS: 5252

MR. CAPRA: Yes. Keep going. ;
MR. RUSSELL: They are generally highlighted .
ir yellow. Let me read to you first what I got out of reading ;
that particu1a£ portion of the depostion, and you can say :
whether that is correct or not. ;
Basically in those pages, you recall that HPI ;
was actuated before the pumps were taken off, and we are talkiné
about a short period of time. Essentially at the same time, |
but that HPI was actuated and then the pumps were tripped.
That you didn't physically do it. That it was
something that you remembered hearing as being done, or going
to be done. That you didn't really know whether it was actuall;
don2 or was not done. |
You just remembered before 'he pumps were turned
off something about HPI being initiated.
I believe you say later in here that you were not
at the portion of the control room panels where you initiate
HPI, and you are not the individual that tripped the pumps. That

you were on the feed station at the time, or feeding up the

steam generators.
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1 WITNESS: Right.

2 MR. CAPRA: Now, on page 529, you do state that

3|| you do recall HPI being initiated prior to the pumps being
4| shut off.

[ Again, they are asking for your recall.

. WITNESS: 1 have been saying -- that is what

7{| I was saying all along. I felt -- I was telliny from my |

8| point of view the whole picture, if you want. What I thought |

9|l took place.

10 MR. CAPRA: Then, on page 536, and I think this |
'1|| is where you were guestioned about were you influenced at all

12| in your thinking, or your recollection, by things that you

13| learned after the accident.

4 I believe you say there that it is quite pcssible.i
15| Mr. Zewe was asked a very similar question, and rave a very
16| similar response.

17 On page 549 through 550, you talk about the fact
18 | that you didn't agree with +he reactor coolant pump= being

19 shut off at the time, but Mr., Zewe did give the order.

20 And that is essentially the gist of your

21 || testimony up through the GPU-B&W law suit with respect to this

22 | particular issue.

23 WITNESS: That is right.
{ 24 MR. CAPRA: And then you were interviewed the
Aa # Reporters, inc.
25| next set of testimony -- your OI interview with Mr. Norton and
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Mr. Letts.

Again, more words about the same documents that
we have just reviewed. I will read you my summary of what
you said in this particular interview. You can follow along
either in the document, or again, the summary put together
there.

On page 6, you said that you felt HPI was
initiated at 0541. However, he doesn't know if it was
initiated either by actually manua_ly pushing the button to
reinstate it, or whether the operators just physically opened
back up on the 16 valves. In other words, unthrottled the
flow. When I say, 'he' hcr;, I mean you.

‘WITNESS: Right, -

MR. CAPRA: On page 7, you stated that you
believe you were the first individual to bring it up. You
brought it up at the PORC meeting.

I have a guestion nari here because when I was
preparing this I was going through it chronologically;later
on in the interview you: do state that is where you believe

that you first brought it up.

WITNESS: I don't know for a fact that that is the

first time it was ever b:gggn; up.

MR. CAPRA: You were gquestioned about that later

also, okay? You brought it up at least to yourself in

preparation for the PORC meeting, because you had made comments '
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that manually initiated HPI, on one of the exhibits we showed
you earlier =-- unless you wrote it at the PORC meeting. You
could have done that also.

WITNESS: What I was getting at on that, it is
mossible -~ I get the feeling I was the first guy to bring it

up. I think I might have put it in everybody's mind. It

cou’d have been in like an interview =-- three or four of

us were together with the NRC, I mean right after the

accident, in a room like. I don't know who the guys were,

NRC representatives, but it might even have been in that

time frame.

«R. RUSSELL: Was that the April 2l1st interview
with Mr. Marsh, Hunter and Jackson that you are talking about
now?

__WITNESS: It might have been, yes.

MR. CAPRA: You just said right after the
accident. Maybe within a few days -- this is three weeks or
so after the accident. Does that sound familiar?

WITNESS: Well, after three weeks. That is

what I meant. Close.

MR. CAPRA: Later in the interview, this is
where you identify one of the exhibits I showed you earlier,
B&W 283, as containing your comments, where it says: Fully
initiated HPI, and that it was your printing or your hand-

writing on that particular document.
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1 And you make a statement that when you wrote

2| that in you weren't really referencing any particular time.

3|| You recall HPI being initiated -- being associated with

4| turning off the reactor coolant pumps.

|
5 WITNESS: Right. ;
. MR. CAPRA: You go on to state on page 13 and '
7|l 14 that you believe that Mr. Frederick would have been the | |
8| one that initiated HPI, if it was initiated. It was your
9| function at the time of heating up the steam generators. [

10| There was some discussion about who tripped the pumps, and j

11{| you said that you shut off two of the pumps, but you didn't

12§ shut off the last two. And that is where you believe that

4 You turned off the first two, he turned off the second two.

15 WITNESS: Right. i

16 MR. CAPRA: On page 14, you say Faust, and

17|| Frederick and Zewe were present at the time he brought it up,
18 || meaning the HPI actuation. That you could not recall the |

19| reaction. You believe that they agreed at the time. Okay?

20 The time period you are talking about here is
21 || when you brought it up at the PORC meeting.

22 WITNESS: Did I bring it up, or d4id Rill bring

23| it up? I made it known to Bill, and Bill sort of emphasized

24| it at the PORC meeting, just to get it into the seguence.
Ace 4 Reporters, Inc.

i
|
|
|
13|| Mr. SChcimanh was the individual that turned off the pumps. :

25 | MR. CAPRA: Why don't you turn to page 14 and
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you can take a look at it in context.
MR. VOIGT: I think the problem here is this
particular portion doesn't reference the PORC meeting.

WITNESS: It sounds like they were just asking

== he was trying to determine whether we all agreed really

strongly or not. I just remember bringing it up. And that

nobody disagreed necessarily with me, but Bill had made it

sort of like a point that if one of us thought of something,

we get it into the !!ggcnsc of events and worry about it

later on.
MR. RUSSELL: This time frame now is actually

at the PORC meeting, or is this a -discussion you had prior
to the PORC meeting?

WITNESS: Well, this would have been like pricr

to the PORC meeting, because when we were trying to get

everything down that we could think of -- the PORC meeting

was like the first sequence of events that came up.

So, the idea was to get whatever we thought

might fit in there, should fit in there at different points,

when any of us thought something occurred, to get it in there.

That is why I am saying Ed didn't necessarily --

I don't remember him coming out and saying ves, I definitely

agree with you on that , that it happened like that. He
Just ¢idn't disagree.

MR. RUSSELL: Could you give me a feel for the
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1|| context at the time of your rationale for when you would

2| include something, or when you would exclude something

3|| from the sequence of events.

n WITNESS: Could be any time.

s MR. RUSSELL: Let me clarify the gquestion.

6| If an individual thought something occurred, would the tondoncy!
7{| be for the three of you to incorporate it into the sequence ;
8| of events, or was this something that you discussed, unanimouslg
9| agreed on before you would insist upon it being incorporated,
10 | or what was the -- the approach at the time. Were you

11}l conservative, for example? 1If one of you thought something

——

,2'ﬂ happened, you put it in, and let somebody else worry about

13| taking it out later if it was needed? What was happening at i
IJT the time? |
15 WITNESS: That was the idea. Tc get it on

16| paper, if you want, and then worry about taking it off later

17| on if it wasn't right. 8°mcthing Erovod or dilgrovod it to

18| be otherwise. !

19‘ MR. VOIGT: 8So you are saying if any one person
20 || recalled something, then that would be included?

21 WITNESS: Right. I can't give examples. This

22|| is the main example. This is the first one I really got

23| heavily criticized on, whether it actually happened or
24 || didn‘'t.

4 Regorren, Inc. :
25 MR. RUSSELL: Do you recall any discussion between
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1 Zewe, yourself, and Frederick, and possibly Scheimann, with ;
2|| respect to this HPI actuation at the time you turned off the

3| last two pumps? Was this an issue that you discussed for

4|l any period of time?

[3 WITNESS: Well, it wasn't a big issue. It

é6|| wasn't something that we -- I can't say we discussed in that

7|| sense. It was just something, all right, if you think it

8| happened and you feel strongly that it happened, we will get

9| it into the sequence of events, and then worry about it,.

10" That was like the attitude that we felt. Not just you =-

I am just saying between us. The way I remember it is that

lzw I brought it up in one of the earlier depositilns =-- not

13| depositions, excusc me, in one of the earlier interviews.

14| I said didn't this happen at this time? I feel strongly that
15| we initiated high pressure injection at this time, right

16| around when we took the pumps off.

17 I can only remember Bill and Fred -- or Ed being

18| there. I can't remember Fred. And it was just, Bill said

!9%’ basically, maybe we did do that, and he picked up with me on
e —————

20 it, and Ed didn't disagvee necessarily. I don't remember him
21 | saying anything really, to tell you the truth.
22 MR. CAPRA: Do you recall this conversation |

23| taking place before the PORC meeting, or during =--

24 WITNESS: For some reason, I think it happened
# Reporwers, inc.
25 on one of the interviews. I feel like -- it seems like we were,
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in a room on one of the interviews that we had, when -- made
some sort cf an emphasis, didn't this happen then? We were
in it together, the three of us, -- or four of us. I thought
it was one of the earlier interviews where we were actually in
a motel room with one of the NRC investigator's, or two of
them. Where he was taping it, right?

I raised the issue at that point, that we
just injected high pressure injection at this time, and then
later on -~ later on when we went over the sequence of events,
I wrote on the comment, because I was going down through it,
I said Bill, didn't we initiatc‘high pressure injection, and
he just emphasized to get it in there. He insisted that it
be put in ;t-that point. So it was resolved later on. It
built from there.

It sort of -~ like it went away then, if you
want. It wasn't an issue. It was just something -~ I said
I think we did this at this time. I. became an issue up at
B&éW, and started focusing on it, well, -~

MR. RUSSELL: Was there any discussion amongst
the three of you to include this HPI actuation based upon an

after-the-fact knowledge that you should have been putting

been the right thing technically to do? Could that have

influenced you?

WITNESS: 1I don't think there was a discussion like

water into the core? That you had voiding, and that would have |
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that.

MR. RUSSELL: To the best of your knowledge,
your recollection, there was no collusion amongst the three
operators to add something to the sequence of events which
would make it look like you did something that was right?

WITNESS: No. Not in that sense. The only
point of view that that came up was when I -- it was fairly
early in the initial interviews when I said didn't we do
this? I feel pretty strongly that we initiated high pressure
injection. They might have agreed at that point that it
seems like something we would have done. That might have been
a statement made by one of the others, right? We will include
it in until otherwise we ~-- we find out otherwise it is not.

The idea is that we would back it up == they
could back it up on strip chart recorder or the computer print
out or something at the time.

I don't think we ourselves had access to computer
prints and printouts, especially not the reactimeter, vhatever
came out on that,

When I brought it up at the time, it was just
recollection of what I thought happened during the accident
at that point, and I made an emphasis on it. Bill picked up
from that. 1In the rest of our conversations -- the rest of
our interviews it started showing up then, right, until it

came up to the B&W litigation where it was really pushed.
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MR. RUSSELL: Other than Bill Zewe becoming the
spokesman for your group in carrying this issue, do you recall
any discussion that Mr. Frederick had with respect to HPI
actuation at 05417

WITNESS: No.

MR. RUSSELL: Other than he was present at the
time these issues were discussed, you don't recall him
participating?

WITNESS: No.

MR. RUSSELL: Okay.

MR. CAPRA: You were ==

WITNESS: 1If you think about it, there really
wasn't any reason for any of us to object. It was something
that one of us was trying to put in. The idea wasn*t to throw
it out unless you had real hard fact to believe it wasn't
there, right? The idea was to get it in on the seguence of
events, and worry about it later on, whether it was right or
wrong that it happened that way.

MR. CAPRA: Later in the OI interview, you were
questioned about a meeting that you had at Bill Zewe's house
some time after the accident. You thought perhaps it was a
month after the accident, and Mr. Frederick was questioned
about the same meeting, and he thought it may have been a week

or so after the accident. But it was some time after the

accident where you did have some data at that particular point.
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Mr. Frederick said it was reactimeter data
that you had, and you got together to take a look at the data,

I believe, to see what happened.

Do you recall the HPI issue was brought up

during that meeting at all?

WITNESS: No. I don't think it was. The biggest
thing I remember from that was seeing what pressure did during
the transient. I just didn't believe pressure got down that
low. That is about as far as I remember. To me it just sort
of trails off, and we didn't really say much of anything else.

MR. RUSSELL: What was the purpose of getting
together and meeting to discuss it?

WITNESS: To try to get the thing together in
the sequence that it happened, because there is -- it seemed
like we were starting to talk ~-- we just wanted to try to get
the story straight, if you want, as to how it occurred between
us, because Ed was over in one side of the room =-- in fact,

I didn't know exactly where E4 was through the whole accident |
scenario, the accident itself.

At times he was behind me. At times I remember
seeing him over on high pressure injection panel. A lot of
times I don't even remember seeing him, so I can't say where
he was at. When I was being talked to, I was talking as
we did stuff. The only thing I did was try to say what each

individual guy did, to see where it fell in.
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I didn't get very far, though.

MR. CAPRA: Again, later on in the OI interview,
around pages 29 and 30, this is the point you tried to bring
up earlier. You were questioned about were you influenced at

all by things you may have learned after the accident, and

you say it is possible -- I paraphrased here and said that --
it is possible, but your statements regarding initiation of
HPI could have been prompted by what you were told after the :
accident.

That is where you bring up that you started
using terms like veoiding in the core, but you know you didn't
talk in those terms prior to the accident.

Later in the interview, starting around page 39,
it was pointed out to you that in a couple of interviews Bill
Zewe had prior to the FORC meeting, recall that the PORC
meeting =~ first PORC meeting to review the sequence of events
was around the May time frame, middle of May, May l4th.

Yet, in some of Mr. Zewe's statements prior to
the PORC meeting -~ for example on 3/30/79, in an interview
with Bob Long and Mr. Ruppert, he testified to the fact that:
S0 when I went and secured all the coolant pumps, we keep on
feeding HPI at this time.

S0, it was Mr. Zewe's recall during this interview,
just a day and a half after the accident, that he had HPI

going at the time he secured reactor coolant pumps.
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WITNESS: 1Is this a day and a half after the

accident?
MR. RUSSELL: VYes. |
WITNESS: Say this again, l
MR. CAPRA: That was his statement on March 30, ‘
1979, |

MR. RUSSELL: This is the earliest statement we
could find by Mr. Zewe concerning HPI actuation. It predated
your statements concerning HPI actions.

WITNESS: In other words he did originate it
then.

MR. CAPRA: Would you like to see that particular
statement?

WITNESS: Not necessarily.

MR. RUSSELL: I think we are getting close to
getting -- one of the things that concerns me, it would appear
that there were statements mada by yourself, statements made
by Mr. Zewe, -- we can't find any statements made by Mr.
Frederick that directly relate to this. In fact, the references
that are cited for the inclusion of this, which are identifying
Mr. Frederick, oo to his testimony.

You find out that it is not clear a% all that
is in fact what he was saying. One of the interviews doesn'%
discuss it at all. It is just completely an error that that

particular interview was included.
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Do you have any understanding today as to how

that came to pass, either from discussions subsequently. It
does appear that you and Mr. Zewe were the ones that wanted
to have this included.

I1f there were a spokesman for the issue, it

would have to be the two of you.

WITNESGS: You know what might have happened?

If I could remember properly, during the accident, I was over
on the feed station, secondary side of the panel. E4 was

on the cpposite side, over on ES injection panel. High
pressure injection ES panel, automatic actuation.

Bill was in between us, with Kunder. Fred was
in the corner by the pressurizer. Now, Qhon we talk about
conversations going on that day, if you picture the alarm
systems going off on top of it all, they weren't conversations
where you took your undivided attention and listened to what
the person was saying, okay?

A lot of times my back was to Bill when things
were being said. I would assume the same kind of situation
was with Ed on the other side of the panel. I could picture
turning around and maybe agreeing with something that I didn't

neeessarily fully hear, okay? And I got the impression that

. one of Lhe things we discuseed that I remember =-- that I

feel like I remember anyway =-- was that we were talking where

we take the pumps off, we will einitiate the high pressure



injection.

I can't even say what the condition of the pumps
were during that time at all, really. I don't know if they
were really throttled back or not.

But I came out with the impression that when we
took those pumps off, we initiated =--

MR. RUSSELL: I understand that. Your testimony
has been fairly -- it has been consistent with what your
recollection was, At this point in time I am interested in
information you may have that might throw some light on the

subject as to how GPU came to use Mr. Frederick as the source

for incorporation of those particular statements. The

footnotes in the sequence of events that was filed with the
NRC.

The references for incorporation of that
particular statement are identified as being Mr. Frederick,
yet in review of the record, we find that you and Mr. Zewe
are the only spokesmen for which we have a written record
that says yes, that is what we thought, that is what we
recall.

I am curious if you have any insight as to how
Mr. Frederick was identified as the author of that particular
issue.

WITNESS: Don't think I can help you with that.

MR. CAPRA: 1If you recall, when I showed you the
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final version of the annotated sequence of events, it showed
three references. One reference was a reference of the memo
that Mr. Vanwitbeck . wrote, which we have no copy of.

The other two references actually included
three interviews of Mr, Frederick, that Bill was just talking
about. When we go back and look at those three interviews,
one of the interviews doesn't mention HPI actuation at all.
I am not sure why that was included. The other two, there
are references to manually actuating high pressure injection.

Again, because of the confusion of these

interviews not being discussed =-- in discussing events necessaril

in chronological order, there is some question when you go
back and look at it what time frame he was referring to.

So again, as Bill said, we don't understand why
Mr. Frederick was used as the source of- including that, when
both yourself and Mr. Zewe state it. There are clear
statements -~

MR. RUSSELL: There are statements which are
much earlier, including a few days after the accident.

WITNESS: I don't know how I would have either.
The earliest interview that I can think of that I went to
was with Bubba Marshall, and that was just where he was
writing down a couple of things Ed and I were going over

in the observation center. After a shift.

MR. RUSSELL: But you don't recall any discussion
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between yourself and Ed Frederick that would indicate that
he was either in agreement -- affirmative agreement with the
position that you and Bill had apparently formulated, or was
in disagreement with that?

There was no confrontation or argument amongst
the three of you as to whether that did or didn't occur?

WITNESS: No. When I think about it, during

|

the accident, maybe Ed didn't even know that we were discussing

it, if you want. It was on my side of the room, at that
point, it might have been. I don't know what he might have
been doing. He might not even had heard it, a discussion on
high pressure injection when we take the pumps off,

MR. CAPRA: Let me ?oad you an exchange that
took place at a meeting on May 25th 1979, again this is
roughly a week or so after the PORC meeting.

I am sure you have seen this before. It was
a Med Ed group interview with Mr. Zewe, Mr. Miller, Mr.
Seelinger, Mr. Porter and Mr. Ross. It starts out with
Mr. Zewe saying: I think right here is where we went back to
full HPI. Mr Miller: Right. At the point where you turned
off the last pump?

Mr. Zewe: Just before or just after we did that
== we did that because they took a countdown, and Craig Faust
hit HPI just as Ed, Mr. Frederick, secured the last two pumps .

Zewe again: I don't know if that was the case or



32

||| not. It was just before we tripped the last pumps that we

2| Pput on HPI.

3 Mr, Miller: Bill, are you pretty sure we had

4| full HPI around that time?

(1 Zewe: I cannot be as sure as the operator who

6|| actuated it was. He sure is. Craig Faust.

? MR. Zewe, later: We talked about that yesterday
8| after we reviewed the tape, and I went over the complete

9 || scenario for training and everybody as an aid for future

10| training classes, and Craig and E4 thought ag;in it was either

" just before the last two pumps, or just after the last two

12| pumps.
13 I am sure you have seen that exchange before,
'4'g too.

15 | Again, there is apparently some confusion in

16| Mr. Zewe's mind at least whers he says that you were the

!7|i individual that actuated the HPI, and Mr. Frederick was the

18| individual that tripped the pumps.

9 WITNESS: That is believable.

20 MR. CAPRA: But in here, he references again that
21| this scenario was reviewed after listening to a tape -- and

22| 1 am not sure what tape he is referring to =~ but this is

23| May 25th, and he said yesterday, so it is May 24th,

4| WITNESS: You have to watch the term, 'reviewed'

# Reporwers inc.
25| though. What he might mean by review. What does review mean
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to you? It almost gives the impression we really took some
time aside and set down and thought about it as a group.

MR. RUSSELL: Do you have anything else that
you would like to add on this subject, or anything that may
throw some light on an otherwise confusing scenario?

WITNESS: No. I don't believe there is much
more to say, really.

MR. RUSSELL: Have you seen or reviewed the
== I am not sure it is the right word -- I will call it a
filing, and I am not sure it is a filing, but a statement
that was developed by the GPU attornies concerning HPI
actuation that was submitted that described confusion with
rescect to recollection of events?

An understanding of how an operator could have
made an error? This is a document entitled, Memorandum on
th: 541 HPI Actuation "Mystery Man" Issue, dated August 16,
1983, that was offered by Mr. Klingsburg? Have you seen or
reviewed that document?

WITNESS: 1I don't remember seeing it.

MR. RUSSELL: I don't have any other guestions.

MR. CAPRA: 1I don't either. Thanks very much,
Mr. Faust., We appreciate it.

MR. RUSSELL: It is 1:17 that we terminate
the interview.

(Whereupon, at 1:17 p.m., the interview is

conciuded.,)
LA I I T T T T B 3
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! PROCEEDINGS

2 MR. RUSSELL: The date is January 30th. The

3 time is 5:28. We are reconvening the interview of Mr.

" Frederick to cover a new subject.

. By way of background, I would like to read into

6 the record the information contained in NUREG 0680,
? Supplement 5, Chapter 11, entitled "Change of Operator
] Testimony" at Page 11.8: The OI investigation identified

9 conflicting testimony and statements by Frederick concern-
"© ing his involvement in the inclusion of HPI actuation at

" 0541 in the licensee's sequence of events. Whether Frederick |

12 was silent and never challenged the inclusion of HPI actua-

13| tion at 0541, as he testified during the OI investigation

I and trial, or whether he insisted on including HPI actua~
15 tion at 0541 as circumstantial evidence and testimony of

6 others indicates cannot be resolved on the basis of evidence
|7| developed by OI to date.

8 The purpose of this portion of the interview will
19 be to discuss that circumstantial evidence, some of the

20 statements by others to give you an opportunity to provide
21 your views as to how HPI actuation came to be included and

2 what your individual involvement was.

z:l We have a series of exhibits and then testimony
! 24§ of others. By way of background, we will be establishing
e ”w,tml
233 on the record what those exhibits are and give you an
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opportunity to review them. If you have any guestions on
them, we will take time to discuss those. Then, we will
go into some of the testimony.

1f at any time, however, you feel you want to add
information that is not covered in either the OI investiga~
tion or in any of the earlier testimony, please feel free
to do so.

Bob, do you want to go ahead?

MR. CAPRA: I am sure that you have seen before

all of the documents that we are going to talk about toiay,

but I would like to go through and refresh your memory on

some of them. All of the documents, by the way, are contain-

ed in a two-volume report. This is one here, and this is
the other volume which is the OI Report on Operator Chance
in Testimony.

I'm not sure if you have seen the entire report
itself or just certain exhibits. But this was put together
here -~ and I will let you take a look at this. This is
& chronological listing of exhibits that are in the report.
By chronological, I mean the actual dates of the documents
themselves, including statements by other individuals who
were interviewed on this particular subject.

There is another sheet here. These are also
exhibits in the report itself which is a chronological liste-

ing of statements made by either yourself or Mr. Faust or
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Mr. Zewe on the subject. They range from early interviews

right after the accident up through the depositions and the
trial testimony for the GPU versus BéW lawsuit.

And I will give you three other documents here
which we may go through today or else you can include them
in the file. Basically, it's a capsulized synopsis of wha*
I believe the statements made by yourself, Mr. Zewe and Mr.
Faust contain in these various exhibits on this particular
issue. LAll three of them are here, but this is yours.

MR. GEPHART: Just a gquestion. Is that this
one, 597

MR. CAPRA: What exhibit number is it?

MR. GEPHART: Number 21.

MR. CAPRA: On the front, does it say ==

MR. GEPHART: It doesn't say anything.
MR. CAPRA: That's Exhibit 20. Whose is that?

MR. GEPHART: That is =~

MR. CAPRA: That's this one. See, this is
Frederick's right here; this is Faust's here.

MR. RUSSELL: And we will be going through the
documents you have in your hand to show you the actual state~
ments. They have been highlighted in the report. We have
summarized them. Mr. Capra and I have been through all of

the documents. We feel comfortable that those summaries

represent the chronology of the exhibits and an accurate
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summary of the testimony.

That summary raises some guestions that we would
like to discuss with you. So there will be a period of time
now that we will be developing background before we go into
that. We will start now with the earliest exhibit which I
believe, Bob, was Exhibit 13,

Whe.'eupon,
EDWARD RUSSELL FREDERICK

was called as a witness, examined and testified as follows:

EXAMINATION
BY MR. CAPRA:
Q Okay. Exhibit 13 -~ and most of these exhibits

are extracts of documents. They are not the entire document.
This is an extract from the annotated seguence of events,
Revision 0; in other words, the first sequence of events
that was put together by Mr. VanWitbeck and his team back

on May 10th, 1979.

This particular copy has some handwritten notes
on it. It was determined during the OI investigation that
these handwritten notes are, in fact, Mr. Faust's notes.
Okay .

If you take a look at it, you will see that at
appre simately 0554 they are giving a plant status at the
time and there are some handwritten notes up at the top

that says: Fully initiated HPI. And that was inserted in



! by Mr., .aust when he was reviewing this particular document.
|

2 Again, this is in the May time frame. l

3 A Okay .
4 (The witness is looking at the documents.)
. Q There are five of these that I want to show you.

& It takes a minute or two to go through them.

? The second document is a == it's OI Exhibit 17, |
8 which is a memorandum from Gary Miller, the Station Manager ;
9/l at the time, to Data Reduction, care of Mr. Tom VanWitbeck, |
10 dated May 21st, 1976, The memo says: The attached marhed up'
n copy of the annotated sequence of events is a result of the

12 TMI-2 PORC meetings held on May 14th, 16th and 17th, 1979.

13 This memo is to formally transmit these comments to the
14 Data Reduction Group.
15 Again, this is an extract from the entire docu~
16 ‘ ment. But on the back in handwriting is our =~ are notations
17 l which indicate who were the attendees at the PORC meeting.
'.Wl included among the attendees were yourself, Mr. Faust and
9 Mr. Zewe.
20 The handwritten notes which are “rom Mr. Bezilla
N indicate that these notes are also based on operator inter-
2 views. The PORC secretary indicated that this is his hand-
33t writing here; howeve -, the handwriting vas a consolidation
u of comments that were received on the whole annotated

# Ropormen ine
28 sequence of events as a result of these three days of going
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I through the seguence.

2 You will see an entry at 0541. It says: m\uny:
|

3 initiated full HPI. There is also a handwritten notation

4 Out to the side that says: What does this mean, with a

[ question mark. I'm not sure whose handwriting that was.

6 I don't think throughout the 0I investigation they deter-
? mined exactly who wrote that. .
L] A All right. 1
9 (The witness is also looking at these documents.) |
10 Q The next document is also a copy of a one-page |
" extract from the sequence of events. This one happens to

12 be Revision 1 which is dated July l4th, 1979.
12 At this particular time, the revision to the

I sequence of events did show a typewritten entry now at

0541 that said: The operator manually initiated high
Pressure injection to supply additional cooling water to

17 the reactor core. Out to the side are some handwritten

8 remarks which says: Zewe, Faust and Prederick insist this
9 is the case.

”i This particular handwriting is that of Dr. Long,
HL Robert Long.

n The next document is again a memorandum from

bR Gary Miller to Tom VanWitbeck of the Data Reduction Group,
u dated July 13th, 1979. And it provides additional comments
‘;; on the annotated scquence of events.




This particular document, the manual operation
of HPI at that particular time was not typewritten in, and |

someone has inserted in here: Operator manually initiated

full HPI prior to tripping pumps. Previous comment per

MR. RUSSELL: That was subsequently confirmed to
be Mr. lewe's handwritting.

THE WITNESS: So this would have been the copy
that he was reviewing? '
MR. RUSSELL: That's correct. ?
BY MR. CAPRA:
Q Again, this is a copy of Revision 1, dated
July 1979. The PORC meeting that they are referring to
where this was initially discussed -- we will get into a !
little more detail =~ was in the May time frame. So this |
in subseguent to the PORC meeting.
A Okay.
(The witness is looking at the document.)
Q The last one of these exhibits is an extract
from a Technical Data Report prepared by GPU Nuclear, and
the date this TDR was released was Pebruary 6th, 1961.
And it provides the final version of the annotated
sequence of events. It was provided to the NRC,
The first few pages of this on =~ the first few

pPages of this document include references. The references
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are all numbered. The references are alsc inserted by each !
of the entries, so that when you go through you can see what
the source of the data was, or the input that was used, to
provide that particular seguence.

If you notice, on Page 41 it is an entry for 0541

which states: The operator manually initiated safety injec-

tion portion of the engineer safety features trains A and B
to supply additional cooling water to the reactor core. And |
it goes on to describe the operation of the makeup system and
plant status at that time.

The references that are utilized for that particu- ‘
lar entry are Reference 7, 6.D and 9.D. Reference 7 == I've i
got the reference sheet itself. Reference 7 is a memorandum ,‘
written by Mr. VanWitbeck as a result of the PORC Committee }
meeting. Unfortunately, we have not been able to find a
copy of that particular document. Mr. VanWitbeck doesn't
have it. It's not included in the OI report.

The only other references I believe are Reference
8.D. 8.0 is & reference which indicates it was an interview,
two interviews, of you dated March 30th, 1979 and April 6th,
1979,

The other reference that is utilized there is
Reference 9.D. 1Is that correct?

I Yes.
(o] Which is an interview of Mr. Frederick, dated



10
"
12
13
4
15
16
7
L]
1L

FAl
L]
b
"

# Rasmrmwn ine
bL)

10

April 23rd, 1979.

I3 Okay. |
(The witness is looking at the document.)

BY MR. RUSSELL:
Q That constitutes what we believe is the existing

written record concerning the inclusion of HPI actuation at

that time. There are a number of statements that are tape
recordings. There are interviews conducted by NRC. There f
are depositions. They all focus around that small amount of
written record.
We will be going into some of those now. And it
was significant from the standpoint of the chronology of .
both those documents and the chronology of how discussions
occurred which led to the situation where GPU identified
you as the principle source for inclusion of HPI actuation
at 0541.
They did not identify Mr. Zewe, did not identify
Mr. Faust, rather cited you as the particular individual as
the source of information for that particular actuation.
What we will do is go through those now so that
you are able -~ so that you can understand what that trend,
what that sequence of events, was.
A We are going to go to those reference documents?
Q Yes. We will be doing that,
A That will be interesting.



o Reporwrn

10
n
12
13
“
1}
16
17
8
9
20
2
2
n
u
2

_

11

‘BY MR. CAPRA:
Q We will take a look at that first. The first

reference document which is the memo from Mr. VanWitbeck
that I said we don't have == it certainly would be very
helpful if we had that particular document.
Were you ever shown a copy of that document?
A This interview?

Q No, not that interview. That's the second re-

ference. Reference Number 7, the memo that Mr. VanwWitbeck

wrote regarding the PORC Committee meeting, the minutes.

A I don't recalil it. And I didn't keep any of
those interviews. I have a few copies of these, but I don't
have any of that correspondence.

Q When you were going through this, either maybe for
the deposition or in the trial preparation, whatever, there

is nothing that would indicate in your trial testimony it~

self or in your written deposition =« I'm sorry, in the

transcript of the deposition for the lawsuit, that anyone
ever showed you that document on the record. Okay.

§0 I'm vo.dering if somewhere along the line in
the trial preparation or in preparation for the deposition
if you had ever seen that?

A No, I don't recall seeing this.
Q You don't recall that?

A No.
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Q Okay. The second reference that was used as a
source for including this particular item in the seguence of
events is your interview with Mr. Long and Mr. Ruppert on
March 20th, 1979, very shortly after the accident, at
approximately one or 1:30 in the morning.

I've gone through this particular transcript. 1
do not see any mention in here about actuation of HPI at any
particular time. There is a discussion about tripping the
last two pumps, but I don't recall seeing anything in there
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